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EDITOR RAMBLINGS 

Members, 

There’s not much going on at the moment in regard to club championships. In fact, there’s 

not much going on for the last six months of this year because 19 weeks out of 25 have been 

taken up by Nepean Highlanders Regional events.  

Camden had great representation in the Regional Fours and Pairs and while we had a few 

teams reach the finals, no team was able to bring home the bickies.  

We still have the Triples and the Singles to go so hopefully we can have a bit more success in 

these events.  

 

Cheers, 

Dennis Crouch 

Rambler Editor 

 

 

NOTICE TO MEMBERS 

THE ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING OF THE CAMDEN MEN’S BOWLING CLUB WILL BE 
HELD ON SUNDAY AUGUST 18TH UPSTAIRS AT SPORTIES COMMENCING AT 9am 

Business of the meeting will be to ELECT OFFICERS, RECEIVE REPORTS, DISCUSS THE 
FOLLOWING NOTICE OF MOTION: 

That the Camden Men’s Bowling Club and the Camden Women’s Bowling Club 
progress towards a unified club with both Clubs operating for a two-year trial 
period of research under an Executive Board to be elected at the AGM, as detailed 
in the information presented to members on 26th of May 2024 
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THANK YOU TO MAJOR SPONSORS 
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Congratulations to Tildsley’s for the Camden Local Business Awards 

Outstanding Butcher 2024! 
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AROUND THE GREENS 

REGIONAL PAIRS 

 

Congratulations to Baden Harris and Steve Cohen. Finalists in the Regional Pairs and went 

down by one shot. Great effort. 

 

 

 

 
Members please note that these old scoreboards denote what 

rinks are to be used for games and roll-ups. 
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I thought this guy didn’t drink!! 

 

 
 

Posted recently on the CMBC Facebook page 
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BRAND NEW FORM FOR THE EXCLUSIVE USE OF CRANKY OLD MEMBERS 
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MEMBER PROFILE – KERRY LOWE 

Club stalwart Kerry Lowe was raised in the Sydney suburb of Belmore on a block 

large enough for his parents to have a Dry-Cleaning business at the rear of the property. 

He represented Belmore North High School in Rugby League, Cricket, Tennis and 

was captain of the school Chess team but after few years he dropped all but Tennis, because 

of his love of playing in Country tournaments all around the country.  

In these tournaments he was always joined by his coach Ross Sherriff, a well 

renowned tennis coach who had a single figure State Ranking behind the likes of Ken 

Rosewall, John Newcombe, Tony Roche, and Martin Mulligan to name a few, Ross’s 

children Fred, Gail and Carol were also highly ranked players, as was another player Roger 

Waugh (father of Steve and Mark) of cricket fame, which made up the six of us regularly at 

these tournaments.  

He partnered the likes of Phil Dent, Bill Loyd, and Syd Ball in local competitions. and 

he considered it a great thrill to be asked to hit up against National Champions Tony Roche 

and Martin Mulligan. 

Kerry’s most notable achievement in tennis was to play in the Champion of 

Champions Doubles tournament at Marrickville. To qualify you had to have previously won a 

tournament. 

In this tournament he played John Alexander in a semi-final. After the game 

Alexander’s father approached Kerry to be John’s partner on his first overseas trip. Being 

three years older, Kerry instead suggested Phil Dent who was closer to John’s age. The pair 

went on to win countless tournaments and represent Australia in the Davis Cup. 

Looking for a partner for the mixed events, Kerry asked his friend Roger Waugh for 

advice.  A young lady by the name of Helen Wright was recommended. Helen was the 

number one ranked junior at the time until replaced by a new girl from Barellan by the name 

of Evonne Goolagong. They became very good friends because of the number of finals they 

played against each other, with Evonne winning the singles and Helen taking the doubles 

each time. Kerry and Helen had a successful mixed pairs combination, going undefeated for 

three years at one stage. This feat was to be repeated in golf in later years. Kerry later married 

Helen in January 1973. 

Kerry gave back to the sport of tennis that had been so good to him over the years, by 

becoming a Director of Southern Districts Tennis Club at Leumeah and also being on the 

Tennis Committee for a vast number of years. 

After a successful career with the CBC Bank (since named NAB Bank) setting up the 

new Bankcard system and explaining it to other bank branches around the country and 

businessmen such as the likes of Gerry Harvey of Harvey Norman, Kerry then went to work 

for Bob and Jack Ingham – the Chicken Kings. He was looking after major accounts 

Kentucky Fried Chicken and Woolworths and entertaining their hierarchy at functions and 

social events in the process; 
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Then came his fifteen years with Southcorp Wines where he became State Sales 

Manager of their On-Premise Division, selling to wherever wine was consumed in an on- 

premise situation such as Pubs, clubs, airlines, shipping, hotels, restaurants, sporting grounds 

and entertainment centres. 

He was also in control of the distribution of Penfolds most famous wine, Grange 

Hermitage.  

One hell of a hot potato as demand always exceeded supply. 

He regularly took clients to be entertained at their wineries in the Hunter Valley, 

South Australia and Victoria and most other major sporting events, due to his sponsorship 

duties. 

Under Penfolds brand, Southcorp Wines were the major sponsor for many years of St. 

George Rugby League side, whilst sponsoring ten out of the other fifteen sides in the 

competition under other brand names as well. They also had seven private boxes amongst 

these other rugby league grounds, run by his Managers and Sales Reps for entertaining 

clients.  

Golf also was another form of entertaining clients, inviting them to play in Pro Ams 

so that they could be in the company of high-profile sports men and women athletes, well 

known identities and politicians. 

The Entertainment Centre and Opera House was other areas used for entertaining 

clients and giving them the chance to meet major artists, backstage after their shows. 

All of which came under Kerry's administration. 

He also represented Lakeside Golf Club, then Studley Park Golf Club in the Men’s                                                                                                                                                                                                    

and Mixed Pennant. 

In later years, Kerry also became a Board Member of Penrith Panthers for over ten 

years, as Chairman of their Marketing and Remuneration committees.  

This resulted in exchanging ideas with such other Boards as Manchester United 

Soccer, Lords Cricket Club, Leeds Rugby League and Collingwood AFL, as well as attending 

World Cup Challenge matches in England along with State of Origin Matches and Tests in 

Australia. 

As Panthers were major customers of Toohey’s Brewery and Ainsworth and IGT 

poker machine manufactures, Kerry was also regularly invited to events such as Melbourne 

Cup, Golden Slipper and other major events. Whilst all of this may sound glamourous, 

between his regular job and Panthers, he averaged 4-5 nights out a week as well as attending 

3-4 luncheons a week, 1 Rugby league game a week amongst other sports as well and often 

much more than this, whilst this was very tiring, he would not have swapped it for anything, 

due to the many world famous sporting personalities and entertainers that he was fortunate 

enough to meet during this time.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            

Having moved to Grasmere in 2015 Helen and Kerry took up lawn bowls. They 

joined Camden Club in 2015 and 2016 respectively and with the coaching of Alex Matheson 
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and Phil Spencer, Kerry went on to win the C Grade Singles, Veteran Pairs, Zone Reserve 

Triples, the Graded Fours, Handicap Pairs and Minor Pairs. He lost the Final of the Zone 

Reserve Pairs on the last bowl to Matt Hooker and Bryce Billington, who played for Austral 

at the time. 

Kerry declared that the beauty of our great club is its camaraderie and the 

sportsmanship shown by the members. He had two great nail-biting singles matches in his 

early years that went down to the wire against Bob Wareham and Danny Beebar. It didn’t 

matter who won or lost because of the great spirit and sportsmanship those matches were 

played in, which is still the way it is today. 

Kerry said “We are lucky at Camden to have so many top players that we get to share 

the green with and learn from”.  

Two special people who he loved playing pennants with over the years are Sharlene 

Wilson, Camden’s first lady member to be selected in the Open Pennant Division and his best 

mate our President Gary Hudson.  

Kerry and Helen look forward to further great times ahead -GO CAMDEN. 

 

By The Scribbler 

 

 

 

 

 

PURPOSEFUL PRACTICE IS KEY 
 

What is purposeful practice? Regular ‘rolling up’ or practice may involve 

mindless repetitions, whereas deliberate practice focuses attention 

towards a specific goal of improving performance.  Purposeful practice 

also involves an element of systematic approach.  Regular practice still 

has its benefits and helps to reinforce and maintain basic technique 

during the early stages of improvement.  However, if you ultimately 

want to overcome plateaus in performance, be more competitive and 
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nail that backhand drive consistently than planned purposeful practice 

is the only way. 

The key to success with purposeful practice is feedback!  Receiving 

immediate feedback while performing skills/drills on the green will 

enable you to adopt and further understand your actual ‘strengths’ and 

‘weaknesses’, rather than predicting what your perceived abilities may 

be. 

The best method of introducing an immediate feedback system while 

performing specific skills/drills is through a scoring system.  Taking this 

approach on scoring the outcome of each bowl you deliver in relation 

to the skills/drills goal, will allow you to not only compare results on the 

day of practice but also over time.  Patterns in strengths or weaknesses 

can be highlighted in such things as; jack length, green conditions, matt 

position, weather, rinks played on, forehand and backhand shots. 

  

 

A basic example of a scoring system which is widely used within the 

bowls community, would be the use of the matt length to determine a 

score.  E.g., If the bowl delivered falls within a matt length of its target, 

then a point is scored.  If the bowl unfortunately finishes more than a 

matt length from the target, then the score is zero. Alternatively, you 

can go further with this approach and also use the matt width to 

increase scoring opportunities.  You can be creative and implement 

your own scoring system and approaches, however sometimes the 
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basic approach with just the matt and a piece of paper/phone to note 

down scores, can be the most effective.  

New approaches to practice can incite growth, 
development and overcome lulls in performance. 

How to start 

Step 1 – Select one of the fundamental skills you can improve upon; 

Draw shot, Up shot, Drive shot, Cover Shot 

Step 2 – Adopt scoring system, E.g., 1 point for each bowl that falls 

within a matt length of the target or 3 points for each bowl that falls 

within a matt width of the target 

Step 3 – Note each bowls score after each end and document whether 

it was a forehand or backhand shot 

Step 4 – Make session notes on such things as; rink played on, green 

speed, date, weather conditions etc. 

Step 5 – Collate scores over a timeframe you have specified (more data 

will give a fair reflection of your average performance) and highlight 

‘strengths’ or ‘weaknesses’ by using where you have scored the most or 

least 

Step 6 – Adjust and plan purposeful practice sessions to focus on 

highlighted weaknesses and/or technique performing that skill 

    (Compliments of the Bowls Academy) 
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KILROY WAS HERE! 
 
WHO WAS KILROY? 
 
He is engraved in stone in the National War Memorial in Washington, DC- back in a small 
alcove where very few people have seen it. For the WWII generation, this will bring back 
memories. For you younger folks, it's a bit of trivia that is a part of our American history. 
Anyone born in 1913 to about 1950, is familiar with Kilroy. No one knew why he was so well 
known-but everybody seemed to get into it. So, who was Kilroy?  
In 1946 the American Transit Association, through its radio program, "Speak to America ," 
sponsored a nationwide contest to find the real Kilroy, offering a prize of a real trolley car to 
the person who could prove himself to be the genuine article. Almost 40 men stepped 
forward to make that claim, but only James Kilroy from Halifax, Massachusetts, had 
evidence of his identity.  
'Kilroy' was a 46-year-old shipyard worker during the war who worked as a checker at the 
Fore River Shipyard in Quincy. His job was to go around & check on the number of rivets 
completed. Riveters were on piecework & got paid by the rivet. He would count a block of 
rivets & put a check mark in semi-waxed lumber chalk, so the rivets wouldn't be counted 
twice. When Kilroy went off duty, the riveters would erase the mark. Later on, an off-shift 
inspector would come through & count the rivets a second time, resulting in double pay for 
the riveters.  
One day Kilroy's boss called him into his office. The foreman was upset about all the wages 
being paid to riveters, & asked him to investigate. It was then he realized what had been 
going on. The tight spaces he had to crawl in to check the rivets didn't lend themselves to 
lugging around a paint can & brush, so Kilroy decided to stick with the waxy chalk. He 
continued to put his check mark on each job he inspected, but added 'KILROY WAS HERE' in 
king-sized letters next to the check,& eventually added the sketch of the chap with the long 
nose peering over the fence & that became part of the Kilroy message.  
Once he did that, the riveters stopped trying to wipe away his marks. Ordinarily the rivets & 
chalk marks would have been covered up with paint. With the war on, however, ships were 
leaving the Quincy Yard so fast that there wasn't time to paint them. As a result, Kilroy's 
inspection "trademark" was seen by thousands of servicemen who boarded the troopships 
the yard produced.  
His message apparently rang a bell with the servicemen, because they picked it up & spread 
it all over Europe & the South Pacific.  
Before war's end, "Kilroy" had been here, there, and everywhere on the long hauls to Berlin 
& Tokyo. To the troops outbound in those ships, however, he was a complete mystery; all 
they knew for sure was that someone named Kilroy had "been there first."  
As a joke, U.S. servicemen began placing the graffiti wherever they landed, claiming it was 
already there when they arrived.  
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Kilroy became the U.S. super-GI who had always "already been" wherever GIs went. It 
became a challenge to place the logo in the most unlikely places imaginable (it is said to be 
atop Mt. Everest, the Statue of Liberty, the underside of the Arc de Triomphe, & even 
scrawled in the dust on the moon.  
As the war went on, the legend grew. Underwater demolition teams routinely sneaked 
ashore on Japanese-held islands in the Pacific to map the terrain for coming invasions by 
U.S. troops (& thus, presumably, were the first GI's there). On one occasion, however, they 
reported seeing enemy troops painting over the Kilroy logo! 
In 1945, an outhouse was built for the exclusive use of Roosevelt, Stalin, & Churchill at the 
Potsdam conference. Its first occupant was Stalin, who emerged & asked his aide (in 
Russian), "Who is Kilroy?"  
To help prove his authenticity in 1946, James Kilroy brought along officials from the shipyard 
& some of the riveters. He won the trolley car, which he gave to his nine children as a 
Christmas gift & set it up as a playhouse in the Kilroy yard in Halifax, Massachusetts.  
And The Tradition Continues... 

 

 

 

                              ________________________//////_________________________ 
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Golden Fleece, Australia's first oil company 

and biggest restaurant chain. 

Before the big American takeaways arrived, Golden Fleece was the largest restaurant chain in 

Australia. 

There are probably a few things that come to mind when reminiscing about long 

road trips across Australia between the 1950s and '70s. 

Things like overheating cars, AM radio and the unmistakable icon of the Golden 

Fleece. 

Before the days of the giant fast-food outlets, Golden Fleece restaurants were a 

much-looked for sign on the horizon when driving long distances. 

At its peak, Golden Fleece had hundreds of roadhouses and restaurants and 

thousands of distributors of its fuel and chemical products. 

Then in 1981 Golden Fleece all but disappeared from the landscape, almost 

overnight. 

 
 

A Golden Fleece service station was easy to spot with its unique blue and yellow 

branding. 

In the beginning 

In 1913 Harold Crofton (HC) Sleigh was a shipping agent who got stuck with several 

tins of "motor spirit" from California that the consignee couldn't pay for. 

After selling the tins to recoup his costs, Sleigh saw how profitable the sale was due 

to the rising popularity of cars. 

The name Golden Fleece was registered, and Australia's first oil company was born. 
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The very first HC Sleigh filling station in South Melbourne. 

Author and Australian petroleum historian Colin J. Dennett said Golden Fleece was 

more of an accident rather than a strategic business decision. 

"Although HC Sleigh got into petrol re-selling, he was always more interested in 

shipping," he said. 

"At the time all his competition was large, overseas-owned oil companies so Golden 

Fleece became the first Australian oil company." 

The Golden Ram 

Exactly why HC Sleigh chose the golden ram as his logo has been lost to history. 

Some historians have said it's linked to the Distinguished Order of the Golden Fleece, 

others claim that it was inspired by a golden fleece story in Greek mythology. 

The golden ram image on top of hundreds of fuel pumps across Australia had a very 

unlikely name … David. 
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Golden Fleece was started in 1913 by Harold Crofton Sleigh and became Australia's 

first fuel company. 

It was named after David of Dalkieth, who won the strong wool ram hogget prize at 

the 1926 Sydney Show. The ram was eventually sold for 500 guineas, which was 

record at the time. 

"HC Sleigh developed the concept of the ram, which had a very Australiana type of 

appeal," Mr Dennett said. 

"Australia was known for riding on the sheep's back thanks to the popularity of 

wool." 

Going it alone 

In the 1920s and '30s, petrol stations sold a variety of fuel brands. A motorist could 

pull up and pick from Golden Fleece, Shell or many other brands to refuel their car. 

"Before the 1950s all fuel was sold through multi-brand outlets," Mr Dennett said. 

 
 

Fuel wholesalers once competed for space at independent multi-brand outlets. 

 

"Golden Fleece, Shell and Ampol and all the other brands had to compete for space. 

"The problem was that the overseas multinationals like Shell could set the price and 

the others had to follow. 

"Golden Fleece was one of the first to open their very own one-brand site, which the 

other fuel companies soon followed, becoming the norm that we see now." 
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Before American takeaway 

At its height, HC Sleigh Limited operated the largest restaurant chain in the country, 

with about 5,000 service stations, roadhouses and distributors across Australia. 

"They were revolutionary in the way that they distinguished their service stations 

from everything else," Mr Dennett said. 

"Ampol had roadhouses but that was mainly for truck drivers. 

"Golden Fleece wanted family restaurants where people could stop and sit and even 

get a three-course meal. 

"They were the place to go before the American takeaways came along." 

 
A map showing the locations of Golden Fleece restaurants across Australia.(Supplied: 

Jamie Pollard) 

Bill Whittaker, who worked at Golden fleece in Caboolture, Rockhampton and Winton 

from 1973 until 1981, said that in some areas, Golden Fleece was the only restaurant 

in town. 

"They were homemade meals and I know that in smaller towns, people would go to 

their local Golden Fleece restaurant for dinner," he said. 

"They had restaurant managers and trained chefs and food supervisors travelling 

around the state checking on the quality and size portions of the food." 



21 

 

Fuel crisis 

Golden Fleece started to struggle during the fuel and energy crisis of the 1970s and 

as it didn't own its own refinery, it was Caltex's biggest customer. 

In 1981 Peter Sleigh (HC Sleigh's grandson) accepted an offer from Caltex to buy the 

company outright. 

Almost immediately Golden Fleece stations were changed over to Caltex and over 

time the restaurants were either closed or converted to takeaway food. 

 
 

Golden Fleece service stations like this one in Cairns were found across Australia. 

"When Caltex first bought Golden Fleece, they said they were going to run two 

brands, but that didn't last long and less than a year later they were phasing out the 

Golden Fleece brand," Mr Whittaker said. 

"Golden Fleece had a special place in people's hearts and when Caltex started to 

disband the restaurants which people loved, there was pushback from the public." 

Valuable memorabilia 

These days Golden Fleece memorabilia is fetching big prices on the internet and at 

country auctions. 

 



22 

 

 

Golden Fleece collectables are now getting big prices from collectors due to their 

unique look and logo. 

Mr Dennett said he had spoken to representatives from Ampol (now owners of the 

Golden Fleece brand after merging with Caltex) about the possibility of the Golden 

Fleece brand making a comeback. 

"I spoke with the CEO about why Golden Fleece can't make a comeback, and he 

didn't really answer me," he said. 

"Of all the companies out there for collectors and enthusiasts, no company generates 

more interest and enthusiasm as does Golden Fleece." 

A spokesperson for Ampol said, "Golden Fleece holds iconic status as a brand and 

forms an important part of Ampol's storied history. 

"Ampol always has ongoing conversations about its brands and their role in its wider 

portfolio” 
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DAD JOKES  
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